
CMDE4 
 

Division(s):  Benson & Cholsey 

 
 

CABINET MEMBER FOR ENVIRONMENT – 27 APRIL 2017 
 

PROPOSED 20MPH SPEED LIMIT, TRAFFIC CALMING MEASURES, 
ZEBRA CROSSINGS, WEIGHT LIMIT & REVOCATION OF ONE WAY 

ORDER 
LITTLEWORTH ROAD, BENSON 

 
Report by Director for Infrastructure Delivery 

 
 

Introduction 
 

1. A report (Annex 1) presenting objections and comments received in the 
course of a statutory consultation on proposals to introduce a 20mph speed 
limit, supporting traffic calming measures, zebra crossings and a 7.5 tonne 
weight limit on Littleworth Road at Benson was considered and deferred by 
the Cabinet Member for Environment on 2 March 2017 following 
representations made at the meeting by the local member and a 
representative of the Benson Neighbourhood Plan Infrastructure team to 
enable further consideration of the proposals in the context of other planned 
development in the area.  
 

2. In addition, although shown on the plans in the March report, the revocation of 
the current one-way order on Littleworth Road was not formally consulted on 
as part of that statutory consultation and this omission has now been 
addressed as detailed below. 
 

Background 

 

3.        Development of land on the north east side of Littleworth Road for housing 
has been approved by South Oxfordshire District Council, and measures are 
proposed (to be funded by the development if approved) to improve safety 
taking account of the additional traffic and pedestrian trips that will be 
generated by the development.  
 

4.       The proposals include the introduction of a 20mph limit (instead of 30mph) a 
7.5T environmental weight limit and traffic calming features, along the whole 
of Littleworth Road. There are also three zebra crossings proposed: on 
Littleworth Road near the access to the new development; on Oxford Road 
near its junction with Littleworth Road (this junction will become a 
roundabout); and on Watlington Road east of its junction with Littleworth 
Road, at the location of the current pedestrian refuge. Plans showing the 
proposals are included as Annexes to the March report.   
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Consultation on revocation of one-way order 

 
5. The formal consultation on the revocation of the one way order was carried 

out between the 24 March and 21 April 2017. The local member, and District 
Council, together with the police and other statutory consultees were also 
consulted. A dedicated page was also added to the County’s online 
consultation portal to allow people to view and respond to the proposals.  
 

6. Twenty-seven responses were received, as summarised at Annex 2.  These 
comprised a response from Thames Valley Police who expressed no 
objection, South Oxfordshire District Council (Planning West team) expressed 
their support. There were seventeen objections from members of the public 
with a further two responses in support.  
 

7. The objections received related to both the suitability of Littleworth Road for 
two-way traffic and the wider issues of traffic in the village taking account not 
only of the development on the north side of Littleworth Road but also other 
anticipated development in the area. 
 

8. The objections in relation to the suitability of Littleworth Road for two-way 
traffic are noted, but it is considered that the planned mitigation measures (the 
20mph speed limit, weight limit, traffic calming measures and zebra crossings 
that were included in the March report) should adequately address these 
specific concerns. 
 

Wider concerns on the traffic impact of planned development 
 
9. It is accepted from the responses to the consultations on the proposals (i.e. 

not only the revocation of the one-way restriction, but also the package of 
other measures as previously reported), and as raised by the local member 
and representative of the Benson Neighbourhood Plan Infrastructure team  at 
the Decisions meeting on 2 March, that there is significant local concern over 
the wider traffic impact not only of the development off Littleworth Road but 
also the other anticipated development in the area, and in particular that 
safety and traffic congestion in the village – including on the Oxford Road by 
the primary school – will be significantly impaired unless an ‘edge’ road is 
provided. 
 

10. Officers consider that the package of measures in and adjacent to Littleworth 
Road will significantly and adequately mitigate the impact of the approved 
development which is funding these measures, noting – as stated in the 
March report – that planning consent has been granted for the development 
and the new road layout of Littleworth Road.  
 

11. It should also be noted that, as previously presented, the balance of opinion 
on the measures as previously consulted on was supportive, as set out in the 
table below: 
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Proposal Support Neutral Object 

20mph speed limit 11 (58%) 1 (5%) 7 (37%) 

Traffic calming measures 10 (53%) 3 (15%) 6 (32%) 

Zebra crossings   9 (47%) 4 (21%) 6 (32%) 

Weight limit 11 (58%) 1 (5%) 7 (37%) 

 
 

12. Specifically on the concerns raised in the previous consultation on the 
proposed weight restriction on Littleworth Road and the consequent diversion 
of HGV’s on to the adjacent road network including Oxford Road, a survey 
commissioned by the developer on 28/29 March 2017 recorded only  five 
medium sized goods vehicles used Littleworth Road in this period. It would 
therefore appear that very few such vehicles in practice would be diverted 
onto other routes, noting also that not all of the five vehicles recorded would 
necessarily have exceeded 7.5 tonnes. 
 

How the Project supports LTP4 Objectives 
 

13. The proposals will facilitate the safe and efficient movement of traffic arising 
from the development and will enhance pedestrian facilities in the area.  
 

Financial and Staff Implications (including Revenue) 
 

14. Funding for the proposals is being delivered by the developers of adjacent 
land; the appraisal of the proposals and consultation has been undertaken by 
Communities officers as part of their normal duties. 

 
 

RECOMMENDATION 
 

15. The Cabinet Member for the Environment is RECOMMENDED to approve 
the implementation of proposals as advertised. 

 
 
 
OWEN JENKINS 
Director for Infrastructure Delivery 
 
Background papers: Consultation responses 
  
   
Contact Officers:  David Tole 07920 084148  
  
April 2017 
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       Annex 2 

 

Respondent Summary Response 

 
Thames Valley 
Police 
 

No objection 

South Oxfordshire 
District Council 
(Planning West) 

Support 

 
Resident (Brook 
Street, Benson) 
 

Object – the proposal to allow two-way traffic will increase the existing dangers, particularly at the junction with 
Watlington Road, and would encourage the use of Littleworth Road as a rat –run. 

 
Address not 
supplied 
 

Object - the proposals – including those previously consulted on – will lead to additional traffic including HGV’s on 
the Oxford Road, presenting a high risk of accidents by the primary school.  

 
Resident  (Millar 
Close, Benson) 
 

Object – Littleworth Road is already busy and the proposals will aggravate the existing problems on the road, 
including use by HGV’s. 

 
Resident (Brook 
Street, Benson) 
 

Object – the proposal (and those previously consulted on) fail to address the wider traffic pressures due to planned 
development in the area. An ‘edge’ road is required. 

Resident,  
(Oxford Road, 
Benson) 

 
Object – the proposal (and those previously consulted on) fail to address the wider traffic pressures due to planned 
development in the area. An ‘edge’ road is required. If Littleworth Road became two way, the new housing 
development to the north would be divided from the main village; also the pinch point on the road would lead to an 
untenable situation with two way traffic 
 

ANNEX 1 
ANNEX 1 ANNEX 2 ANNEX 3 ANNEX 2 ANNEX 5 
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Resident 
(Watlington Road, 
Benson) 
 

 
Object – the proposal (and those previously consulted on) fail to address the wider traffic pressures due to planned 
development in the area. An ‘edge’ road is required, and the access to the development on Littleworth Road should 
be from the Oxford Road, with no changes being made to Littleworth Road. 

Resident,  
(Preston 
Crowmarsh) 

 
Object – The proposals do not indicate any substantial widening of the road, the increased road traffic which will be 
significant from the development must be catered for but to do so without widening the road with pavements is 
nonsense.  
 

Resident,  
(One End Lane, 
Benson) 

 
Neither – The new road traffic island that is planned at the south-west junction of Littleworth Road and Oxford Road 
needs to be fully implemented and operational before the order is rescinded. This is to reduce the risk of accidents 
due to the current very poor levels of visibility at this location (and hence partly why this is was made a one-way road 
in the first place). 
 

Resident,  
(Crown Lane,  
Benson) 

 
Object – The development will cause traffic problems due to traffic generation, access or safety problems, whilst the 
proposed 7.5 tonne weight limit is unlikely to be enforced. The proposal also dramatically reduces the amount car 
parking available and provides insufficient replacement parking space itself. 
 

Resident,  
(Old London Road, 
Benson) 

 
Object – The proposal to allow two-way traffic will increase the existing dangers particularly at the junctions, 
presenting a high risk of accidents by the primary school. 
 

Resident,  
(Preston 
Crowmarsh) 

 
Object – The proposal will change the nature of Littleworth Road forever, and It is by no means certain this will be 
needed and hence should not be done at this time. The proposal (and those previously consulted on) fail to address 
the wider traffic pressures due to planned development in the area. An ‘edge’ road is required. 
 

Address not 
supplied 

 
Object – the proposal to allow two-way traffic will increase the existing dangers, particularly for residents exiting their 
properties and at the junction with Watlington Road, whilst also encouraging the use of Littleworth Road as a rat –run. 
 

Resident,   
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(Blacklands Road, 
Benson) 

Object – The proposal to allow two-way traffic will increase the existing dangers particularly at the junctions, 
presenting a high risk of accidents by the primary school. 
 

 
Address not 
supplied 
 

Object – The proposal to allow two-way traffic will increase the existing dangers particularly at the junctions, 
presenting a high risk of accidents. 

Resident,  
(Sunnyside, 
Benson) 

 
Object – The proposal to allow two-way traffic will increase the existing dangers particularly at the junctions, 
presenting a high risk of accidents, whilst also encouraging the use of Littleworth Road as a rat–run. The proposal 
(and those previously consulted on) fail to address the wider traffic pressures. 
 

 
Address not 
supplied 
 

Object – The proposal (and those previously consulted on) fail to address the wider traffic pressures due to planned 
development in the area and will only increase the existing dangers presenting a high risk of accidents by the primary 
school. A holistic view of the complete traffic situation in Benson and the safety of residents is required. 

Resident,  
(Littleworth Road, 
Benson) 

 
Object – The proposal to allow two-way traffic will increase the existing dangers, while the increased volume of traffic 
and use of the road this development will bring about could result in structural damage to the adjacent properties. A 
compromise and solution would be for the estate to have its own road which provides both entry and exit for all the 
properties in the development. 
 

 
Resident,  
(Castle Square, 
Benson) 
 

Object – the proposal (and those previously consulted on) fail to address the wider traffic pressures due to planned 
development in the area. An ‘edge’ road is required. 

 
Resident,  
(Oxford Road, 
Benson) 
 

Support – in the belief that the proposal is based on diverting the extreme amounts of traffic (both lorry and vehicle) 
from the existing route through Benson. 

Address not 
supplied 
 

Support – providing that Littleworth Road is widened sufficiently to enable a free flow of traffic in both directions. 
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Address not 
supplied 
 

Object – the proposal (and those previously consulted on) fail to address the wider traffic pressures due to planned 
development in the area, and will only increase the existing dangers presenting a high risk of accidents. An ‘edge’ 
road is required. 

 
Resident 
(Watlington Road, 
Benson) 
 

Object – The proposal to allow two-way traffic will increase the existing dangers particularly at the junctions, 
presenting a high risk of accidents. 

 
Resident 
(Watlington Road, 
Benson) 
 

Object – The proposal to allow two-way traffic will increase the existing dangers particularly at the junctions, 
presenting a high risk of accidents. 

 
Resident,  
(Littleworth Road, 
Benson) 
 

Object – The proposal to allow two-way traffic will increase the existing dangers particularly at the junctions, 
presenting a high risk of accidents. 

 
Resident,  
(Littleworth Road, 
Benson) 
 

Object – the proposal (and those previously consulted on) fail to address the wider traffic pressures due to planned 
development in the area, and will only increase the existing dangers presenting a high risk of accidents. An ‘edge’ 
road is required. 

 


